SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Shrewsbury Room at Rowley’s House, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 5 August 2015
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), Mrs B Baker, I Jones, M Kenny, K Pardy, K Roberts, Mrs A Chebsey (sub for Cllr A Bannerman)
IN ATTENDANCE – Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager), Suzi Wilkinson (Marketing & Promotions Officer – acting Committee Clerk)
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Councillors Mrs Kath Owen, A Bannerman & Helen Ball (Town Clerk)
16/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor Kenny
	Non-Pecuniary interest in the markets update as he is a trustee of a group that has a stall in the Market Hall 


17/15
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 17 June 2015 were submitted as circulated and read. 
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 17 June 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
18/15
MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising.
19/15
QUARRY 

19.1/19.2 Events 2015/6. The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated an updated list of events in the Quarry for 2015. A list of planned major events for 2016 was also provided.
Members were informed that there were plans to host the Shrewsbury Fields Forever Festival in the Quarry next year, with camping likely to be at the County Ground/football field, with some limited disabled camping within the Quarry itself.
Councillors were generally supportive of the festival being held in the Quarry, but noted that strict conditions must be put in place to ensure smooth running of the event for the benefit of both attendees and nearby residents. The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager confirmed that discussions had already taken place with the event organiser, and the Police, and he was satisfied that the Town Council’s policies and procedures would be met.
(Councillor Tandy noted that he had a personal interest in this matter as he knew the festival organiser).
Members also raised some concerns regarding the number of large-scale events planned for 2016 and the associated noise pollution this could create. Councillors were reassured that, although the Town Council’s licence does not have an upper decibel limit, all event organisers are advised to keep to 65 decibels or below. This is regularly monitored and checked as all events are required to have their own decibel reader on site and ad-hoc checks are also made by the Public Protection team at Shropshire Council.
19.3 Shrewsbury High School pontoon. Members were asked to consider a proposal put forward by Shrewsbury High School to install a pontoon to allow access to the river bank to launch boats and canoes.
Members raised a number of safety concerns. The river banks are not reinforced and are subject to erosion. Members were therefore concerned about stability of the pontoon. They also had reservations about the pontoon being unsupervised when not in use and potentially being used as launch pad to dive into the river.
Councillors were also concerned about how use of the pontoon would be restricted to approved users only. They felt it would not be possible without 24/7 supervision. They also noted that there are already adequate access points that SHS could use at Pengwern Boat Club & Shrewsbury School.

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Quarry Events Programme for 2015/16 be noted.
(ii) That the proposal by Shrewsbury High School to install a pontoon on the banks of the River Severn be refused on safety grounds. 
20/15
MARKETS
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported that 94% of the units are being utilised. This represents a slight decline, but this is on trend with seasonal fluctuations and units are expected to be back to full occupancy by September.
Councillor Kenny suggested that the committee might wish to provide an allocation of funds for the Market Hall’s 50th Anniversary celebrations in September. Members agreed to allocate £1,000 which will be used to help arrange and promote the event.

RESOLVED:

That the sum of £1,000 be allocated for the Market Hall’s 50th anniversary celebrations.
21/15
NEIGHBOURHOOD WARDENS
The Operations Manager updated members on some of the work that has been carried out by the wardens since the last meeting. He also circulated a list of times and dates where Councillors could meet with the wardens in their own wards.
22/15
RECREATION GROUND MATTERS
22.1 Metal Detector Policy. Members were asked to consider the development of a Metal Detector Policy in light of damage caused by an individual to recreational areas, including the Quarry. The Operations Manager explained that this individual had lifted around 60 pieces of turf in the Quarry which left ground unstable and therefore a potential danger to dog-walkers, cyclists and joggers. The culprit has also damaged land at other sites including Monkmoor Rec and Radbrook. 

The Operations Manager explained that although this individual was in breach of bylaws, Shrewsbury Town Council was not the enforcing authority and, due to a reduction in staffing at Shropshire Council, there can sometimes be a delay in responding to incidents when they occur. 
The Town Clerk was therefore seeking approval to develop a Metal Detector Policy so that Town Council staff would be in a position to respond to incidents themselves by advising any breach of policy could result in legal action being taken.
RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Town Clerk progress with developing a Metal Detector Policy.

(ii) That the Marketing & Promotions Officer issue a press release to raise awareness of the Policy once it has been approved.

22.2 Unauthorised encampment at Springfield Rec. The Operations Manager reported that the encampment at Springfield Rec had now moved on. The site was occupied for approximately two weeks while the Town Council sought the appropriate permissions from the Courts to issue eviction notices.
Once the site was clear it was cleansed by STC staff.
Members requested that bollards be installed to prevent access to the site in future.
RESOLVED:

That bollards be purchased and installed as soon as possible at Springfield Rec.

23/15
ALLOTMENTS
The Operations Manager asked members to consider quotes received in relation to fencing the vulnerable areas of Heathgates Allotments. The cheapest price to fence the entire site came in at £9,200 which would take up all of the remaining allotment maintenance budget until next April. However, the Operations Manager foresaw no other large expenditure before the next financial year.
Members felt it was important to bring Heathgates, which has around 150 allotments plots, in line with other sites.

RESOLVED:
That the Committee approves the purchase and installation of new fencing at Heathgates Allotments and that the Operations Manager should progress with procurement.
24/15
TEAM SHREWSBURY
The Operations Manager reported that the Operational Group continues to meet on a weekly basis and is successfully tackling a range of issues. There had recently been a serious problem with drugs/discarded hypodermic needles, this has drastically reduced and two known individuals have now left the area. The rough sleepers at the rear of the library have also moved on and one individual who had been sleeping outside of the BANK store on Pride Hill has now been provided accommodation. 
25/15
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
The Operations Manager updated members regarding this year’s Bloom competition. The Town Council had taken a break from this year’s contest after winning Champion of Champions and had instead been supporting Shrewsbury BID with its own entry into the Heart of England in Bloom BID Category.
The Town Council had still been heavily involved in preparations for the judges’ visit on 21st July and everything seemed to have gone well. 

There were also some neighbourhood entries this year, which the Town Council has supported, including; Frankwell, Bicton Heath, Severn Hospice and Edgefield Green.

The results will be known in September.
26/15
CHRISTMAS
26.1 Switch-on/Carols in the Square. The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager updated members on plans for both events, which are progressing well. After observing the Carols event last year, this has now come over to STC completely. The Town Council will continue to organise the switch-on, in conjunction with Shrewsbury BID & shopping centres. Lessons have been learnt in regards to crowd control and both events with go before the SAG in September.
26.2 Barriers. The Operations Manager asked members to consider joint procurement of crowd barriers for use at STC events, including Christmas Lights Switch-On & Carols in the Square, alongside the Show Ground, Flower Show and Steam Rally for use by all parties, rather than incurring costs for annual hire.

To hire in barriers from elsewhere costs in the region of £1,000 per day for approx. 100 barriers. The Town Council has obtained quotes to purchase 101 barriers at a cost of £2,000. Therefore this would pay for itself in its first year with use at both Christmas events. The Show Ground had offered to store the barriers at its site.

Members discussed the possibility of sharing the barriers, however, they felt it would be beneficial for the Town Council to purchase them outright and rent them at a reduced rate for community events as this would provide an income and also ensure the barriers longevity as they will be stored and maintained by the Council.

Members also felt that 200 barriers would be more sufficient. 
RESOLVED:

That the Town Council purchase outright 200 barriers to be used at its own events and hired out at a low-cost to local organisations.
27/15
DEVELOPMENTS
27.1 Shillingston Drive. The Operations Manager updated members regarding recent discussions with Persimmon Homes which included transferring the proposed play area next to the MUGA at Shillingston Drive and modifying the landscape scheme to ensure easier maintenance.
27.2 Longden Road. The Operations Manager reported that the 106 agreement is ready to be approved and signed off. This will include £72,000 for maintenance of green space and £125,000 to develop the play area.
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